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March 23, 2013 
 
 
 
The Honourable Dave Wilson  
Minister of Health. Nova Scotia 
1690 Hollis St. 
4th Floor Joseph Howe Bldg. 
Halifax, NS 
 
 
Dear Minister Wilson 
 
I have the honour to present the Annual Report of the Nova Scotia  
College of Physiotherapists (NSCP). It summarizes the activities of the NSCP for the year 
ending December 31, 2011. 
 
 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Jeffrey Rooney 
Chair NSCP Board of Directors 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
CHAIR REPORT                  Jeff Rooney 
‘Organizational Health’ is a topic of discussion in business circles today.  A brief 
definition of what makes an organization “healthy” is that they have high productivity, 
good communication, high morale, low turnover and minimal confusion.  These 
qualities are important to every organization.  It is vital for a volunteer group, a church, 
a small business or a corporate giant.  Even a regulatory board like the Nova Scotia 
College of Physiotherapists (NSCP) runs more efficiently with a solid organizational 
structure and communication chain. 
Looking back on the past year, I can honestly say that the Nova Scotia College of 
Physiotherapists is “healthy”.  To use a bit of slang, “things are running smooth!” 
The Board meetings have a tight agenda, yet allow ample time for discussion.  Items 
that require further detail or an extended discussion are delegated to one of the 
committees.  The board member representing the committee (often the board member 
is also the chair of the committee) brings the information back to the Board level for a 
decision.  It is an efficient process.  The website and the registration process are 
another two examples of efficiency and effectiveness. 
The NSCP employs a Registrar, Joan Ross, and an Executive Director, Pat King. They 
are an integral part of each committee and assist with the creation of everything you 
see on the website.  They are instrumental in the smooth operation of the day to day 
activities of the NSCP. We are grateful to have Pat and Joan working for you. 
The NSCP is close to having financial stability.  We are rapidly approaching our 
financial goal of one year’s operating budget in a reserve fund.  We have an efficient 
process to review and update all of our practice standards in a timely fashion.  There is 
an efficient process in place to review every member’s portfolio in a 5 year cycle.  We 
also have an excellent group of people involved in the investigations committee.  
A huge thank you goes out to the chairs of the 3 committees that assist the Board.  
Todd Lewin (Practice Standards), Mike Sangster (Peer Assessment) and David 
Krachan (Investigations).  As well as all the volunteers on those committees that also 
work extremely hard to get the results we have achieved. 
As I think of these and other accomplishments I also think of the relatively few NSCP 
members who are responsible for these accomplishments. In short we have 8 elected 
Board Members and 2 part time staff.  We also have 2 volunteers who are not 
physiotherapists on our Board.  Angela Peckford and Wayne Carlon provide an 
invaluable outsider’s insight.  They frequently question various aspects of our decision 
making and operations which help to keep us grounded - many thanks to Angela and 
Wayne. 
I anticipate that 2013 will be another interesting year at the NSCP.  We have a great 
team now but we will need more volunteers to help.  I encourage you to ask yourself 
this question – “How can I contribute to my profession?”  Let me know if you have any 
interest in assisting us at the NSCP. 

 
 
 
 
 



 
REGISTRAR’S REPORT                          Joan Ross 
 
 
The Mission of the Board of the NSCP is “to assure that the interest of the public are upheld 
through regulation and promotion of safe and effective physiotherapy services, and to 
communicate effectively with the membership and thereby affect change in issues of concern to 
the public.” I will highlight some of the activities we undertook this year in keeping with our 
mandate. 
  
Quality Assurance: The Peer Assessment Committee has completed the second round of 
Portfolio Reviews and we have revised and added to the self-assessment tools that are on our 
website. This year we will be initiating the onsite clinic reviews. This is the second year that we 
have flagged members who did not meet the 200 hour CE requirement at the time of renewal 
and held back on their license renewal.   The Practice Standards Committee meets regularly 
and we review existing standards, policies and guidelines against the current physiotherapy 
practice and revise as necessary. We also research and draft documents on issues of concern 
to the Board as required. All of our draft standards are posted on the website and members are 
notified by email of new postings and asked to provide their feedback to the committee before 
the standard is finalized. Our website continues to be our key means of communication with 
members and a key resource for jurisprudence topics and registration or sponsoring 
information, as well as for practice standards and guidelines. 
 
Nationally… the topics being discussed at the Alliance Registrar meetings are QA programs, 
continuing competence and specialty certification. There is some talk of integration of PTA 
practice with PT practice, especially in provinces where they are working to be able to regulate 
the PTA. There are bridging programs for the IEPT being developed in AB and ON which may 
be extended for use nationally in the future. We engage in ongoing discussions on revisions of 
scope of practice, regulatory oversight by the Fairness Commissions and how to meet the 
reporting requirements, use of title and the facilitating the entry to practice for the IEPT. 
 
Provincially… the topics within the Regulated Health Professions Network are mainly that of 
facilitating collaborative practice and within that, the challenges of supervision and support 
workers.  There have been many legislative changes with new Acts and Revisions, and I will 
address those and the impact they have on physiotherapy practice in a separate session. 
 
 In Nova Scotia our membership continues to grow (this year there was a 4. 5% increase), but a 
quick look at the statistics will show that the growth has occurred in the HRM and surrounding 
communities, while the more rural areas are losing members and suffering vacancies. There is 
not a shortage of physiotherapists in NS, as we have one of the higher per capita ratios, but a 
rather unequal distribution. We need to be working with our educators and employers to see if 
there is a better way to encourage members to spread out through the province and better 
serve our population. 
 
In closing, I would like to thank the Board of Directors and the committee members for their 
dedication and commitment on behalf of the membership.  Joseh Joubert said “The aim of any 
discussion should not be victory, but progress.”  This Board has had many thoughtful and 
productive discussions that have helped them to progress and achieve their mandate during 
2012.   

 
 
 
 

http://thinkexist.com/quotation/the_aim_of_argument-or_of_discussion-should_not/148206.html
http://thinkexist.com/quotation/the_aim_of_argument-or_of_discussion-should_not/148206.html


REGISTRAR REPORT      Joan Ross  

Data reported as of December 31, 2012.  

 
In 2012 we saw an increase of approximately 5 percent in our membership. This is an increase 
over the typical 2 percent we have been seeing. The gender ratio is consistent at 3:1 female to 
male with many of our own graduates staying in the province. We are in a stable position from a 
human resource perspective with a good distribution across the age demographics looking 
forward.  
 

Member Statistics (as at December 31, 20121) 

Table 1    Education at Entry to Practice 

 

 

Table 2 Gender Distribution       

  

 

                                       
          

    
Place of Graduation   T able 3 

 
 
 
 
 

Table 4 New Registrant Place of Education 

 

                     Table 5  Membership by Age Grouping     

  

  

  

  

  

  
  

 
 

Diploma in Physiotherapy Baccalaureate in 
Physiotherapy 

M.Sc.(Entry) in 
Physiotherapy 

57 472 134 

Gender 2012 2011 2010 2009 2008 2007       2006 2005 

Male 
 
Female 

136 
 
529 

133 
 
503 

133 
 
499 

127 
 
481 

120 
 
479 

 123 
 
472 

 102 
 
448 

  91 
 
446 

Nova 

Scotia 

Canadian - 

Other 

Country -

Other 

495 135 35 

New Registrants 
2012 2011   2010   2009 2008 2007 

  
Total of new registrants  
          New registrants educated in own province 

New registrants educated in other provinces 
 New registrants non Canadian-educated 

 
54 
41 
  7 
  6 

 
44 
31 
11 
  2 

     
    37 
     21 
     11 
       5 

  
     36 
     28 
       6 
       2 

  
   29 
   16 
     6 
     1 
    

   
   45 
   20 
     9 
     3 
            

Age 

Group

s 

< 

26 

26

-

35 

36

-

45 

46

-

55 

56

-

65 

66

-

75 

To

tal 

2005 

   7 

 188 164 130 46   2 537 

2010 

  8  204 196 144 72   8 632 

2012 

  9  212 198 151 84   10 664 



Table 7               Practice of Members 

 
Table 9     Membership  

Table 8                           by  Area of Interest
  

 Membership by District Health Regions  
  

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Table 10   
Membership by Practice Sector  

                                                                     

          

  In the rural areas there continues to be low numbers with most of the members are in 
the public system. Capital Districts and South Shore have shown increase with most of 
the members working in private practices. 

Location of registrants 
2012 2011 2010 2009 2008 

Registered physiotherapists who are: 
 Working in physiotherapy in this province 
       Practicing 
                Practicing (3 month) 
                Practicing (sponsored) 
              Practicing (Admin/Teach) 
          Working in physiotherapy outside this province* 

L O A  from physiotherapy in this province*    
Not working   (Seeking) 

*(inactive included)                         Total         

 
632 
571 
  4 
 26 
 31 
  7 
 26 
 
665* 

 
604 
554 
   3 
  21 
  26 
   5 
  27 
 
636* 

 
596 
539 
  7 
19 
31     
13 
18 
  5 

  632* 

 
580 
535 
  6 
10 
29 
12 
10 
2 

604* 

 
570 
536 
  9 
25 
 

10 
10 
  3 

593* 

Area of Interest 2012 

Administration 23 

Amputees 4 

Burns 1 

Cardiology 5 

Client Serv. Mgt 7 

Consultant `5 

Critical Care 5 

Ergonomics 1 

General Practice 256 

Health Promo / Wellness 9 

Neurology 31 

Oncology 5 

Orthopedics 254 

Other Direct Care serv. 12 

Other Area of Practice 10 

Perineal 1 

Plastics 1 

Research 2 

Respirology 4 

Return to Work 4 

Rheumatology 3 

Sports Medicine. 7 

Teaching 12 

Vestibular Rehab. 3 

Health 

Region

s 

201

2 

201

1 

201

0 

200

9 

DHA 1 (SSDH) 41 36 34 32 

DHA 2 (SWNDH) 24 24 26 26 

DHA 3 (AVDH) 46 47 45 42 

DHA 4 (CEHDH) 22 28 26 24 

DHA 5 (CCDH) 16 14 14 14 

DHA 6 (PCDH) 19 19 19 19 

DHA 7 (GASHA) 19 16 19 18 

DHA 8 (CBRH) 66 59 60 57 

DHA 9 (CDH) 397 361 367 357 

Not specified 15  4 1 

Total 665 604 614 590 

Public Private 

314  ( 47%) 351  (53%) 



 

 

 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS REPORT    J Patrick King 
 

In my report last year I highlighted the raison-d’etre for the NSCP, and I described the raison-
d'etre as the four core business areas. In this report I will bullet some of the activities 
undertaken by the college in its endeavors to accomplish these business goals.  
1) Registration and Licensing - establishing and administering fair and thorough registration 
processes ensuring individuals licensed to practice have the appropriate knowledge, skills and 
attitudes.  

- In 2012 the online renewal registration process was once again improved to make it more 
user friendly, and completely paperless. Over 96% of all members used the online system to 
register. We also added a filter such that the system informs the office if a registrant does not 
meet the 200 hour CE rule in the previous five years. In 2012 seventeen such members were 
detected and contacted. 

- The Registration Process allows the College to be the first province to sign off with the 
Canadian Institute for Health Information (CIHI) by providing an electronic submission of Nova 
Scotia data on physiotherapists on September 1 of each year. 

2) Quality Assurance - undertaking Quality Assurance programs and processes that ensure 
not only quality physiotherapy practice and public safety, but also accountability for the NSCP 
itself. For example: ensuring physiotherapists maintain their competence,  ensuring service 
locations meet expected operational standards and ensuring that we, the NSCP, continually 
meet our regulatory obligations 

- In 2012 ninety eight members had their Portfolios reviewed. 2012 marked the second year 
that one fifth of the membership underwent a Portfolio review in keeping with the College's 
policy of reviewing each members portfolio once every five years. The 2011 Portfolio Review 
Process was enhanced through the use of the online Jurisprudence exam. This online exam is 
password and username protected and members are randomly provided with 12 questions from 
a series of 12 categories. Each category has 9 questions from which one question is randomly 
selected. 

- In an effort to have the Portfolio Review process become even more paperless and more 
efficient, the College started this year the development of an on line Portfolio Repository in 
which each  NSCP member will be able to store all documents vital to their portfolio. 

3) Legislation and Practice Standards - establishing, maintaining and enforcing appropriate 
regulations, standards, policies, guidelines, and ethical codes that will achieve optimal patient 
care and health outcomes.  

- Members will be impressed at the work completed and ongoing by the Practice Standards 
Committee. The Committee has implemented a new process for developing new  or reviewing 
existing Standards. The process involves extensive research and review including expert 
review, member review and all before the Standard becomes an active one. Members  have 
experienced their involvement in the new process because since October 2011 nine Standards 
have been posted for member input.  

4) Professional Accountability - Manage a fair and reasonable Complaints and Investigation 
process for the public of Nova Scotia and NSCP members. 

- The College Board is ever aware of the  work and dedication-to-cause displayed by our 
Investigations Committee, and 2011 was no exception.  
 
Our core business areas are managed by the Board, three (3) standing Committees and the 
staff. I would be remiss if I did not recognize the significant efforts put forward by the members 
of the Board, its Executive members and the standing committees. 
 
 
 
 



 
 
TREASURERS REPORT       Randall Tresidder
     
 

Let me start by saying "thank you" to our Executive Director, Patrick King and the rest of the 
Financial Committee for helping me keep the budget balanced and well planned.   
I would now like to take this opportunity to present the Nova Scotia College of Physiotherapist’s 
Financial Statements for the period January 1, 2012 to December 31, 2012. 
 
Operations: 
 
Again we came under budget.   This was mainly due to reduced expenditure in the areas of 
Membership Database Software, Board and Committees (Investigations, Peer Assessment, 
Standards and Other Meetings), Professional Fees and Salaries and Benefits. 
 
There were fewer board members that came from outside the Halifax area thus generating the 
Board expense saving; and peer assessment on-site visits were not conducted.  It is expected 
that they will be conducted this year (2013). 
 
Investments: 
 
2012 was okay for our Mutual Fund investment. Our investments started to grow back to their 
original purchase price.  The Financial Committee and then the Board instructed our Executive 
Director to keep a watchful eye on the investments.  Some of the investments have been 
transferred to fixed GICs (after increasing in price) to avoid the turbulence of the mutual funds. 
 
At year end of 2012, our Axiom Investment account had a Book Value of $100,000 and our 
bank of Montreal GICs were valued at $90,000 for a grand total of $190,000.  These 
investments represent our commitment to the reserve fund and are up from last year..  
 
Summary: 
 
Thanks to the hard work of the current Finance Committee, the College’s finances are in good 
shape.  I hope to continue this trend with the assistance and guidance of the Finance 
Committee.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 

 

AUDITORS REPORT      Michael Canavan  

 
 
To the members of the Nova Scotia College of Physiotherapists: 
 
I have completed a review of the financial records of the Nova Scotia College of 
Physiotherapists for the 12 month period ended December 31,2012. 
 
Based on the information provided, I believe the financial statements accurately reflect the 
financial position of the College as of December 31, 2012. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
To view the 2012 Financial Statements; contact: office@nsphysio.com 
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FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT    Randall Tresidder 
 
 
 

¶ Purpose: To assist the Board of the College in effectively supervising and 
monitoring financial activities and investments of the College. 

 
 
 
 
During the 2012 year, the committee members reviewed the financial statements to ensure that 
expenditures were occurring as budgeted.   
 
Excerpt from my report to the members Oct, 2012, NSCP Newsletter: 
"I may as well start with the unhappy news first; for the membership year 2013 fees will 
increase by $10 to $410. But given there was no fee increase last year and that we are rapidly 
approaching our financial goal of one year's operating budget in reserves/investments we 
should be thankful. Let me explain, over the past 11 years the college fees took a dramatic 
increase every 4 years, the fees were constant until 2006 when a $90 fee increase was levied 
and remained constant until 2010 when a $70 fee increase was levied. And at the time both fee 
increases were levied they could not be tempered in their amount because the College had no 
real reserves. In 2009 the Finance Committee of the College decided enough was enough; we 
could not hang around waiting for that expensive Investigation Case or some other event to 
cause yet another dramatic fee increase that upsets the membership and catches them off 
guard. Beginning in the 2010 financial year the Board set a goal of adding $20,000 to the 
College's reserve/investments each year until it reached one year's operating level (about 
$300,000.), this is a common measure for not-for-profit businesses. In 2010 we budgeted for a 
$20,000 surplus but we were only able to add $12,000 to our reserves because we had an 
investigation that cost $22,000, in 2011 we were able to add $35,000 to the reserve because 
there were no Investigation/Discipline legal expenses or any other unbudgeted expenses." 
 
 This year 2012,  was positive; we presently sit with $190,000 in Reserves/Investments and 
have an additional $20,000 in our bank account. We are well on our way to establishing a 
financial security for the College. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
INVESTIGATION COMMITTEE      David Kachan 
 
 

Purpose: To investigate complaints regarding a disciplinary matter concerning 
any member of the College.  
 
 
Meetings: As needed to resolve complaints. There were four meetings in 2012. 
 
2012 Complaints  
Case   Complaint     Origin  Resolution/Status 
Case 2012 - 01 Inappropriate Conduct  Patient Dismissed  
 
Case 2012 - 02 Quality of Care   Patient Dismissed 
 
Case 2012 - 03 Inappropriate Conduct  Employer In Progress 
 
 
There were three new complaints in 2012, three in 2011, two complaints in 2010, and 
two in 2009. Each complaint is thoroughly investigated and discussed and the 
decisions are always unanimous. The Committee also has its own legal counsel 
different  to the counsel to the Board that will provide guidance on some investigations. 
The complaints received by the Committee over the last few years are varied, but often 
are the result of poor communication between patient and therapist.  
 
The Committee includes two lay representatives, three physiotherapists in private 
practice and three physiotherapists in public based practices. They have different areas 
of interest and types of practice. We would encourage all members to consider 
volunteering for this educational and dynamic Committee, particularly those from the 
private clinic sector. Our lay members include representatives of business and law.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 

PEER ASSESSMENT COMMITTEE   Michael Sangster  

 
Purpose: The Peer Assessment Committee developed and is responsible for the 
implementation of the Peer Assessment process. This Committee reviews member Portfolios 
and the reports of the Onsite Assessors to ensure that the practice of physiotherapy in Nova 
Scotia adheres to the standards of the Nova Scotia College of Physiotherapists.  

 
 
 
2012  
In 2012, the Peer Assessment Committee met on three occasions. Peer assessment activities 
included the following: 

¶ Selection of an additional twenty percent of membership for portfolio reviews:  ninety 
eight candidates who graduated between Jan 1, 1983 and Dec 31, 1992. 

¶ An online jurisprudence review was implemented in 2012 and is now completed by 
members as part of the Portfolio review process. 

¶ The Peer Assessment Committee has created a Portfolio review schedule so that 
members can determine the dates during which they can expect to receive an email 
from the College requesting their Portfolio material for review.  With the Portfolio review 
process, emails are directed in early February of each year and your Portfolio is to be 
directed to the College before the end of March in that year. The results of your review 
will be provided to you by email by the end of May of your review year.  Members can 
view the Portfolio review schedule at: 
http://nsphysio.com/resources/Yearly+Table+of+Portfolio+Reviews.pdf 

    
2013  
2013 will bring further positive changes to the Peer Assessment process:  

¶ Professional Portfolio Review will continue on a go-forward basis, with 20 percent of the 
membership selected again this year for review in order to continue towards our goal of 
review of our entire membership within a five year time frame. By the end of 2013, we 
will have reviewed approximately 60 percent of our membership.  

¶ The Peer Assessment Committee is continuing the development of the on-site review 
process. On-site assessors have been selected and will be undertaking assessor 
training in 2013.  The on-site review process will be similar in timing to the Portfolio 
review process with the goal of reviewing all sites within a five year time frame. 

¶ The Peer Assessment Committee is continuing to work towards an exciting new online 
password protected Portfolio.  The online Portfolio concept will permit members with 
access to enter, maintain, download and manage their portfolio contents (CV, Job 
description, CE record, employment history, practice hours, course certificates and 
volunteer records, and self-reflection programs) online.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 

 

PRACTICE STANDARDS COMMITTEE   Todd Lewin 

 

 
 

Purpose:   This committee was established to review and update practice, and education 

standards, for physiotherapy service in the province. This may also involve the developing 

of new standards to reflect current practice. 

 

 
 

All committee members from 2011 returned for 2012. The committee met on five (5) occasions 

during 2012. 

 

During 2012 we were able to review, update and finalize several Practice Standards including;  

 

¶ Acupuncture 

¶ Phonophoresis/Iontophoresis  

¶ Referrals and Financial Benefits 

¶ Spinal Manipulation 

 

Additionally, we updated the Terms of Reference to reflect the fact that documents would be 
reviewed every three (3) years, rather than every two (2) years, given the extent of work 
involved in reviewing each document. 
  

We presently have several documents that are a work in progress with the anticipation that they 

will be finalized during Q1/2 of 2013.  These documents include; 

 

¶ Alternative and/or Complimentary Treatment Approaches 2009 

¶ Informed Consent 2002 

¶ Use of PT Title 2003 

¶ Administrative fee for Retrieval and Photocopying of Charts 2004 
 

The Practice Standards Committee is looking forward to a productive year in 2013. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

Alliance  Report                                                         Ann Read 
 

 

Incorporated in 1992 The Canadian Alliance of Physiotherapy Regulators (the Alliance) is the 
national not–for–profit federation of physiotherapy regulators in Canada. The Alliance is 
committed to ensuring the public’s safety through their excellence in Evaluation Services and 
the advancement of regulatory standards of physiotherapy practice. Within Evaluation Services 
the Alliance administers the Physiotherapy Competency Examination and establishes whether 
the education and qualifications of internationally educated (IEPT) applicants are substantially 
equivalent to those of Canadian educated physiotherapists. Currently approximately 18,000 
registered physiotherapists are practicing in Canada with an estimated 12 -15% educated 
outside Canada. The top five countries of training (in order of frequency) are the UK, India, US, 
Australia and Poland.  In 2012 there have been increasing numbers of applicants from Greece, 
Spain, India and the Philippines 
 
The Alliance Board of Directors ( 22 members -1 appointed Alliance representative and the 
Registrar from each province and territory) meets semi annually in Toronto, and by 
teleconference as necessary. As the Alliance representative for the NSCP I have in 2012 
attended  2  two day Board of Director meetings, a Specialty Certification Recognition 
Committee meeting and the Strategic Planning Committee Workshop in Toronto; in addition to 
participating in 8 teleconference meetings. 
 
2012 has been a challenging, yet very productive year for the Alliance. Katya Duvalko CEO ( 
commenced her position in July 2011) completed an organizational restructuring early in the 
year hiring Fidelma Serediuk Program Manager, Examinations and Diana Sinnige as Program 
Manager, Credentialing.  Both physiotherapists with strong backgrounds in PT leadership, 
management and quality improvement. 
 
Entering into  2012 the Alliance was continued to experience a substantial backlog in 
processing applicants for credentialing due to increases in the volume of credentialing 
applications. In July 2012 , 93 new applicants were received up from an average of 50 
applications a month. It was estimated that there were 1249 applications in the system at that 
time! 
 
The Credentialing Renewal project considered the most significant undertaking of the Alliance 
in many years  was launched in June 2012. The project analyzed the implications of moving 
forward with the implementation of a different credentialing system for IEPT and was completed 
in October 2012. Major changes to the credentialing standards and examination policies were 
approved by the Board of directors at the Nov. meeting. Implementation and communication of 
these changes will begin early in 2013 and will be posted on the Alliance website. 
 
In addition to the changes to Evaluations Services policies and Credentialing Standards the 
Alliance in 2013 will implement a new strategic plan that will see modernization of the IT 
systems . 
 
I look forward to continuing as the NSCP representative on the Alliance  and value the 
opportunity to learn from many inspiring leaders committed to regulatory excellence. I would 
like to acknowledge my employer the Capital District Health Authority for their support in my 
leadership development by granting me professional time ( 50%) to attend meetings scheduled 
during my regular working hours. 
 

 

 

 



 

 

 

2013  NSCP  AWARD  WINNERS: 
 
 
Award of Distinction for Sandra Curwin for outstanding commitment, invaluable contribution 
and dedicated long-term service as a member of the Board of Directors of the NSCP. 
 
Physiotherapist of the Year granted to Andrea McAllister as chosen by her peers to best 
exemplify their profession.  Since graduating from Dalhousie in 1995 Andrea has been an 
active member of our profession. She has taught countless students through work as an 
instructor at Dalhousie since 2003 and has worked as a clinical preceptor for two students per 
year since 2005. Andrea facilitates continued learning and skill development of new employees 
in her primary job and has worked as an Orthopaedic Division instructor since 2009. In addition, 
she has been a volunteer provincially for the past thirteen years and nationally for five years for 
the Orthopaedic Division. She has sat on a variety of NSPA committees and has received the 
Award of Excellence in recognition of her work in 2009. She is an inspiration in the way she 
gives of her time for our profession. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 
NSCP  Committee Members As Of December 31, 2011 
 
Finance Committee: 
Randall Tresidder (Chair) 
Jeff Rooney 
Mike Sangster 
Pat King (Staff) 
 
Investigations Committee: 
David Kachan (Chair) 
Nancy Walker 
Allan Dwyer 
Kim Johnson 
Barbara Kelly 
Stephanie Francis 
Jan Leonard 
Shell McLean-Tully 
Pat King (Staff) 
 
Peer Assessment Committee: 
Mike Sangster (Chair) 
Gail Creaser 
Michelle Karis 
Carolyn Sanford 
Wayne Carlon 
Jennifer Appleby 
Joan Ross (Staff) 
 
Practice Standards Committee: 
Todd Lewin (Chair) 
Cathy Donald 
Jennifer Lynn Quigg 
Angela Peckford 
Mark Williams 
Gillian LeBlanc 
Joan Ross (Staff) 
 
Volunteer Representative to Canadian Alliance: 
Ann Read 
 
Representatives NSPAG: 
Ann Read 
Randall Tresidder 
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